

                                                                GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 13th September 2021
Present 



Councillor  
Mr  M Huskinson


Chairman



Councillor  
Mr  D
Fellows




Councillor  
Mr  A 
Medcalf



Councillor 
Mrs Jane Hadley-Roberts



Councillor
Mrs Barbara Hill


Councillor
Rvd P Hughes







Mrs G Hollick



Clerk




Mr R Hollick



Assistant to Clerk (Finance)


District Councillor
Mrs K Wells

District and County Councillor
Mr T Wells
1. Apologies
Cllr Simpson (Vice Chairman)   
Cllr Hughes gave apologies for part of the meeting as he had to leave early
Sarah Gilmour Worcestershire County Council

2.  Public Question and Answer

There were no members of the public present

3. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest
3.1 Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, revised 2020, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting. 

3.2 There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest. 
4. The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
Parish Councillors were reminded that all the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting must observe the requirements of the above Acts. 
5. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes
The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting and the Parish Council Annual Meeting held on 26th April 2021 had been circulated and read.  There were no matters arising not already on the Agenda of this meeting and it was agreed that both sets of minutes should be signed by the Chairman. 
6. Covid-19 update
The Clerk informed the meeting of the current guidance on the NALC website which stated that as there are currently no limits on gatherings inside or outside, there should be no limits on the number of members of the public attending council meetings and that there is no longer a requirement to maintain social distancing. Currently the mandatory requirement for face coverings is no longer in place but it was the Government’s expectation that Councillors should continue to wear face masks in crowded places.
Hand sanitiser should be provided at council meetings, rooms should be well ventilated and printing of papers, agendas etc should be avoided where possible. 

Parish Council meetings can no longer take place remotely, (Since 6th May).
Locally community cohesion activities have commenced with a village ‘thank you’ tea party in the village hall on 15th August 2021.
7.  Report on local crime statistics
The Clerk informed the meeting that she had written to Martin Butcher, Community Police Officer, on several occasions since the last meeting but had not received any reply.  The Clerk was asked to pursue this.

8. Report by Cllrs Tom Wells, District County Councillor and Kathy Wells District Councillor

Cllr K Wells confirmed that 20th September was the deadline for submission of comments on Ward changes.  Following this, information would be published in November 2021 but there would not be a further opportunity to make representation.  Cllr T Wells suggested that if there were to be boundary changes, Councillors may wish to express a preference as to which parishes they would prefer to be grouped with. Councillors asked the Clerk to forward the Parish Council response to the Boundary Commission before the deadline. 
Cllr T Wells informed the meeting that the SWDP had been further delayed due to the Covid–19 pandemic. This delay might mean that the area was vulnerable to speculative development which might not be in accordance with the SWDP. In view of this, voting for the plan as it is may be a compromise worth considering as having a plan may be better than no plan at all.  The public hearing is now scheduled for the end of 2022
9.  Report on local footpath issues.   

9.1 Cllr Fellows asked the Clerk to request a small gate be installed at the entrance to the footpath next to the farm gate at New House Farm. Cllr Medcalf seconded this and said this would be very helpful enabling him to keep the main farm gate locked to improve security. This was agreed unanimously.  
9.2 The Clerk reported that she had reported to WCC the dangerous steps at Clevelode but had been told this was low priority as there was an alternative route and the steps were not in frequent use.  However, the brambles have now been cleared by the Lengthsman and the steps are accessible.
9.3 Cllr Fellows confirmed that he would review the footpath alongside the equestrian centre at Clevelode.  
10. Report by Tree Warden
The Clerk informed the meeting that she had discussed the post of Tree Warden with Cllr Hughes and he had agreed to take on this position if the Parish Council wished him to.  The Clerk was asked to register Cllr Hughes with the Tree Warden scheme.  Proposed Cllr Hadley-Roberts Seconded Cllr Fellows and agreed unanimously.
11. Report on Village Hall
Cllr Hill provided a document entitled ‘Brief Summary of Improvements & Repairs 1990 – onwards’

12. Malvern Hills Trust Report
Cllrs discussed MHT’s offer of a Black Poplar tree to be planted on the grass triangle in Rectory Lane and the possible difficulties with this in view of underground drains and pipes.  The Chairman informed the meeting that large vehicles were still travelling down Rectory Lane with the potential for further damage to this area once the ground becomes saturated in winter.   The Clerk was asked to write to MHT to see if they could install an advisory weight limit sign at the western end of Rectory Lane.  
13.  Local Traffic Management Sub group update
13.1 Referrals and actions. 
The Clerk reported that she had referred several areas to WCC Highways for attention since the last meeting. i) gullies alongside Clevelode Lane  ii) potholes in Blakes Lane, iii) flooding in Priestfields Lane  iv) the footpath alongside B4211

13.2  The Rhydd.  
Prior to the meeting the Clerk had circulated a response received from Sarah Gilmour from WCC in respect of The Rhydd.  In her letter Ms Gilmour stated that there had only been one reported personal injury collision in the past 3 years at this junction and therefore would not be considered under the capital allocation for road safety improvement.  Councillors discussed this matter further and agreed that this response was unacceptable as not all accidents at this junction were ‘blue light’, it did not reflect reality showing a weakness in the reporting system.  Local resident Dr Bramson had previously recorded and reported 12 road traffic accidents at this junction between April 2002 and April 2020 and a further 4 accidents were recorded by former resident, Mr Prosser, between January 2009 and April 2013.  Cllr T Wells suggested that the Parish Council might request an advisory 30mph speed limit due to poor visibility caused by the brow of the hill and the bend in the road.  The clerk was asked to write to WCC requesting this and sending a copy to Harriett Baldwin MP and including photographs.  Cllr T Wells also suggested that in view of the houses alongside the road a 40mph speed limit should be considered.  
13.3  Blakes Lane.  
Cllr Hughes said that although he remained concerned about safety at the junction of Blakes Lane with B4211, the verge-master posts installed earlier in the year were still in place. Councillors discussed the dangers at this junction and agreed that the speed of traffic and narrow width of the road made it difficult for 2 vehicles to pass each other.  Cllr T Wells suggested that it may ease the problem if the Plough and Harrow could apply for a ‘brown sign’ to direct cars to their car park, although this would be at their own expense.  Cllr Hughes and Cllr Fellows agreed to discuss this with the pub manager.  
13.4 Alpacca Meadows B4244   
Cllr Hadley Roberts asked the Clerk if there had been planning permission for Alpacca Meadows which was operating as a tea room.  She considered the access to this venue from the road to be extremely dangerous and added to the challenges of the Rhydd junction as it was only a short distance away.  Cllr T Wells confirmed that the owners had not received planning permission and would have to apply retrospectively. In view of the danger to the public entering and leaving the site, the Clerk was asked to write to MHDC with a copy to Highways at WCC requesting a ‘notice to stop’ while the retrospective planning permission application was being considered.

14. Parish Environment

14.1 Lengthsman      
The Clerk confirmed that the scheme was working well and that Jeremy Moore, Lengthsman, reported to her monthly highlighting any issues which required referral to WCC.  Claims for re-imbursement were being submitted and paid regularly.  As the ‘Parish Gang’ had been unable to work on the footpath leading out of the village alongside B4211, the Lengthsman had saved some hours back to work on this over the winter months.

14.2 Annual litter pick, village tidy.   
This has been booked for 28th September.  The Clerk will notify a few residents who may wish to join in. 

14.3 Defibrillator training.  
The Clerk had spoken with the trainer who will notify her as soon as he is able to book a date.  Due to the pandemic, he has a considerable back log of work.

14.4 Telephone kiosk 
Cllr Hughes confirmed that he will liaise with Mr Hill and begin work on the kiosk as soon as possible. 
15. Planning
15.1 It was noted that the planning application in respect of Riverside Caravan Park had been refused.
15.2 It was noted that the planning application in respect of Grange Farm was still ‘pending’.
15.3 It was noted that there had been four planning applications in respect of Guarlford Court:-     i)  21/01045/HP     had been approved
                ii)  21/01046/LB    had been approved

               iii)  21/00791/LB     had been approved

               iv)  21/00883/CU     was still ‘pending’.  Cllr Hill had commented that consideration should be given to the low-lying foreground land and the location of the drainage pond and this response had been forwarded to MHDC planning. 
15.4 It was noted that the application in respect of 11 Penny Close had been approved
15.5 It was noted that the application in respect of Whitehouse Farm was still ‘pending’.
15.6 It was noted that the application by WCC in respect of the incinerator in Hangmans Lane was still ‘pending’ Cllr T Wells informed the meeting that this retrospective application was in the parish of Hanley and would be discussed at their Parish Council meeting later in the week.  Mr. and Mrs Holmes, residents of Guarlford parish who live in Priestfields Lane, were concerned about light pollution at night from this incinerator.

16.  Liaison with other bodies

16.1 The Clerk had received information about Platinum jubilee celebrations for HM the Queen in June 2022.  Parish Councils were being urged to plant trees to form part of the ‘Queen’s green canopy’ scheme and to support local beacons which would be lit as part of the celebrations. 

16.2 Mr Oliver Weaver had written to the Clerk suggesting that he purchase a quantity of daffodils to be planted around the Parish.  The Clerk had thanked Mr Weaver for his offer. Councillors asked the Clerk to write to MHT to request permission to plant daffodils alongside verges owned by the Trust and suggest that a warden employed by MHT might like to assist in the planting of bulbs.  
17. Finance

17.1  Account Balances as of statement date 22nd August 2021
  Deposit account     £  677.67
  Charity account     £  108.64

  Current account     £5210.66


Total       £6485.27  
The following cheques were still to be drawn from this amount
	2/9/21
	531
	HMRC tax on clerks salary August
	111.40

	2/9/21
	532
	Clerks’ salary August
	597.13

	2/9/21
	533
	Lengthsman for August
	 59.00

	13/9/21
	534
	Clerks’ salary September
	238.84

	13/9/21
	535
	HMRC tax on clerks’ salary Sept
	 22.20

	
	
	TOTAL
	1028.57


Money had been claimed from WCC for reimbursement of the lengthsman scheme to the total of £295.00 which had not yet been credited to the account.

17.2 Approval of payments since last meeting of the Parish Council

	Date 
	Chq no
	Payee
	Amount

	28/4/21
	519
	Zurich  Insurance
	285.75

	7/6/21
	520
	Lengthsman for May
	236

	28/6/21
	521
	Clerks’ salary May (inc backpay)
	596.93

	28/6/21
	522
	Clerks’ salary June (inc backpay)
	596.93

	28/6/21
	523
	HMRC tax on clerks’ salary May)
	111.60

	28/6/21
	524
	HMRC tax on clerks’ salary June
	111.60

	8/7/21
	525
	Lengthsman for June
	177.00

	20/7/21
	526
	Atkinson payroll April May June
	 54.00

	20/7/21
	527
	Clerks’ salary July
	596.93

	20/7/21
	528
	HMRC tax on clerks’ salary July
	111.60

	2/8/21
	529
	Lengthsman for July
	236.00

	2/9/21
	531
	HMRC tax on clerks’ salary August
	111.40

	2/9/21
	532
	Clerks’ salary August
	597.13

	2/9/21
	533
	Lengthsman for August
	 59.00

	13/9/21
	534
	Clerks’ salary September
	238.84

	13/9/21
	535
	HMRC tax on clerks’ salary Sept
	 22.20


The meeting approved the payment of the amounts listed in the table.
18 Action Plan for coming year
The Clerk asked Councillors to consider priorities for the coming year in preparation for the parish council budget, a draft of which would be prepared for the next Parish Council Meeting
19 Items for the Next Meeting
19.1  Retention of documents  

19.2 Councillors were asked to provide the Clerk with an electronic photograph of themselves which could be placed on the parish pages website.

20 Date of Next Meetings:-             Monday 13th December 2021
                                                      Monday 14th March 2022
Signed      ………………………………………….

Cllr Michael Huskinson

Chairman
GPC Minutes 13th September 2021
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